STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

THURSDAY 17TH MARCH 2017 AT 7.15PM 

IN THE VILLAGE HALL
Present




In Attendance
Mrs M. Shaw (Vice Chair)


Mrs C. Braun (District Councillor)

Ms S. Guy (Parish Councillor)

Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor)


                    

Mr C. Snellock (Parish Councillor)




Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)

Ms C. Ledger (Parish Councillor) (until 7.50)

Mrs Shaw opened the meeting by welcoming all and introducing Ms Ledger.

1)  Apologies
Mr G. Hillman (Parish Councillor)

Mr G. Butcher (District Councillor)

Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)

2)  DPI Declarations and Dispensations

There were no declarations.
3)  Co-option of New Councillor
Ms Ledger introduced herself to the Council. Originally from the north-west, she has lived in Stinchcombe for a year and works for Bristol Council and Avon and Somerset Police. She has experience in environment and heritage management, listed buildings and predictive analysis. She likes to be involved in and part of any community she lives in and is keen to make a contribution in Stinchcombe.
Ms Ledger left he room while her co-option was discussed. It was agreed that she would be a valuable addition to the Council and her co-option was proposed by Mrs Shaw, seconded by Ms Guy and carried unanimously. (23/17)
In addition, Mrs Shaw informed the Council that she had received an email from Mr Hillman expressing his intention to stand down from the Council now that there are other people interested in taking part and h s likely to be leaving the village later in the year. Mrs Shaw will ask him to continue until the AGM and liaise with him about handing over documents and information regarding the Village Green. She will also get in touch with Mr Burrell who may be interested in joining the Council. (24/17)
4)   Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting Held on  23rd January 2017 

Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Mr Snellock, seconded by Ms Guy and carried unanimously. They were were duly accepted and signed. (25/17)

5)   Matters Arising from the Minutes
      -  Mr Wannell's work on renovation of notice boards is ongoing. He will start work later in the  

         spring and will provide a budget when he has looked at them properly. Action Mrs Shaw.  

         (26/17)

      -  Plans to install new play equipment are ongoing. It may not be possible to use the proposed 

         site as it may be above the Village Hall's septic tank. The VH committee is checking on this,    

         but Mr Snellock has hard from Mr Batty that the Rugby club would be willing to lease the  

         land on which the current equipment is sited to the Council.

         Ms Bain is going to speak to the VHC about possibilities, Ms Guy can provide contact 

         details for Law Works who would advise on a lease on a pro bono basis and Mr Snellock will 

         liaise with Mr Cheetham who is checking on the site for the VHC. Action Mrs Shaw, Mr  
         Snellock and Ms Guy. (27/17)

      -  Mr Snellock has begun trying to identify landowners and will liaise with Cllr Cordwell on 

         this. Action Mr Snellock. (28/17) 

      -  Mrs Shaw has been in touch with Mr Middlecote regarding damage to verges as a result of the 

         recent traffic diversions. He has assured her that both Wick and Echo Lanes will be inspected 

         and he is willing to come and look at them after the inspection. (29/17) 

      -  The replacement commemorative bench is now in place and will be rededicated in April when  

         the plaque has been attached. Action Mrs Shaw. (30/17)

      -  Mr Cheetham has agreed to make monthly checks on the play equipment and has asked for 

         forms to keep a record. Mr Snellock will look into this and also speak to Ms Bain about it.  

         Action Mr Snellock. (31/17) 

      -  It is not clear whether the fountain roof has yet been cleared by Mrs Pay's gardener. Mrs Shaw 

         will check. Action Mrs Shaw. (32/17)

      -  Mrs Shaw will attend the next Neighbourhood Police Panel meeting as Mr Snellock will be 

         away. Action Mrs Shaw. (33/17)

      -  Community Speedwatch is ongoing. Mrs Shaw and Mr Snellock will continue to try to make 

         contact with PC Dodds and also PC Carman. Action Mrs Shaw and Mr Snellock. (34/17)

      -  Mrs Shaw had nothing to report about the CCTV cameras on Stinchcombe Hill. (35/17)
6)   Reports by County and District Councillors
Cllrs Cordwell's  and Braun’s reports are attached. Cllr Cordwell added he has provided more speed signs and they have been put up on Tait's Hill. (36/17)
7)  Footpaths

See above

8)   Highways
See above
9)   Facilities
Adoption of the phone box is ongoing and Ms Guy will take it forward.  Action Ms Guy. (3717)
Re-registration of the village Green is ongoing  Action Mr Hillman. (38/17)
Mr Bartlam needs to be kept supplied with items for the website. Action All. (38/17)
10) Community Safety
The possibility of providing wheelie bin speed stickers was discussed. It may be possible to obtain some from the Road Safety Partnership at GCC. Cllr Cordwell and Mr Snellock will look into this.  Action Mr Snellock and Cllr Cordwell. (39/17)
11)  Financial Matters
The Statement of Payments and Receipts was signed by the Mrs Shaw and Ms Guy. (40/17)  

Authorisation of payments of £127.92 GAPTC subscription, £265.00 Clerk's salary and £26 Clerk's materials was proposed by Mr Snellock, seconded by Ms Guy and carried unanimously. (41/17)                                     
12)  Correspondence
There was no correspondence.
13)  Councillors' Reports
There were no reports but Mr Snellock queried the Council's legal responsibility with regard to the Village Hall. Mrs Shaw and the Clerk clarified that although the Council is Custodian in Trust of  the land on behalf of the village, all responsibility for the Hall itself is the VHC's and  Parish councillors have no liability for it. (42/17)
14) Review of Standing Orders
Adoption of the revised Standing Orders was proposed by Mr Snellock, seconded by Ms Guy and carried unanimously. (43/17) 
15)  Annual Litter Pick
It was agreed that this will be held on Sunday 9th April at 10.00. It will be advertised in the newsletter and on the website and Mrs Shaw will produce a flyer for delivery with the newsletter. Action Mrs Shaw and Clerk. (44/17)
16) Items for Website
The Clerk will upload approved minutes of the January meeting and draft minutes of this meeting. Ms Ledger's co-option will be announced, the litter pick advertised and ideas for use of the phone box sought. Mr Snellock will forward photos of the new bench.  Action Clerk and Mr Snellock (45/17)
18) Dates of Next Meetings
The general feeling is that two months is too long a gap between meetings but that monthly meetings are not necessary. This will b discussed more fully at the AGM. (46/17)
Litter Pick Sun 9th April 10.00am
Parish Assembly Thurs 18th  May, 7.30pm

AGM Thurs 1st  June, 7.30pm

Thurs 27th  July, 7.30pm

Thurs 28th  September, 7.30pm

Thurs 7th  December, 7.00pm
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.

Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Parish Council 
17th March 2017

County Council Budget 2017/18 
The County Council meeting last month included setting next year’s budget and lasted over six hours.


At the start of the meeting the Labour group said it should be postponed because uniquely this year the Government had not then agreed the final financial settlement for the coming year. The Labour proposal was lost. We now know there were no changes in the financial settlement.


The Conservative administration then proposed a 2017/18 budget of £402.68M, as previously recommended by a Cabinet meeting two weeks’ previously. 

This figure represents a decrease in cash terms of £5.78M from the current year due to a significant reduction in Government grant funding (£17.28M or 14.5%). Overall, the budget will have absorbed £35.34M of “savings” to achieve this. Government grant funding will almost disappear over the next few years. 


The Liberal Democrats put forward a series of amendments totalling an extra £6.09M by drawing down on various reserves held by the County Council. This was therefore achieved without any further increase in council tax over the original Conservative budget.


The Labour group did not put forward any amendments, basically saying they would not start from here. 


After a long adjournment in the meeting, the Conservatives proposed an amendment to their own budget incorporating a similar extra £6.02M into their proposals, including a UKIP amendment to secure that member’s support! However, there were some differences in the way it would be allocated.

A few days before the meeting the Police and Crime Commissioner announced that he was withdrawing from the Road Safety Partnership because of year on year reductions in the County Council’s contribution towards running it. So, at the meeting, the Conservatives had to propose an increase in this contribution of £390k to address the gap the PCC’s withdrawal will create in the Partnership’s funding.


The budget with the Conservative amendments was passed with Liberal Democrats abstaining and Labour voting against.


On highways, the amendments reinstate the present year’s Highways Local funding at £30k per councillor and the lengthsmen funding at £0.5M for the county. The £100k to assist making Traffic Regulation Orders was reinstated. The Liberal Democrats’ earlier amendments were very similar but had more flexibility. Both groups’ proposals added £4M to the highways’ budget. In press releases the Conservatives are claiming they have added £9M to highways spending, but this figure includes £6M of Government grants to the council, which any administration would hardly have refused! 


There were additions to the funding of services to children and young people and to adults. These were £0.5M less than proposed by the Liberal Democrats and with important differences.



At the end of the meeting the increase in the council tax precept therefore remained as in the consultation draft as 1.99% plus an additional 2% adult social care levy permitted by the Government. This increases the county council share of council tax at Band D by £45.25 to £1179.26. 

Adult Social Care

The Government would have allowed the council to increase the social care levy in its budget by 3%, but the Cabinet member responsible claimed this was not needed. The Chancellor’s budget statement earlier this month included additional funding for adult social care. For Gloucestershire this will be £10.6M in 2017/18, £7.2M in 2018/19 and £3.6M in 2019/20. The announcement will still leave a national funding gap of £1 billion in the coming financial year. 

Highways Local Funding 2017/18
Because of the county elections in May, no funds will be committed to Highways Local until afterwards, meaning that it will not be possible to deliver all the projects by the end of the next financial year on 31st March 2018. The 2017/18 programme will therefore run until 30th June 2018. Existing members can identify potential projects ahead of the election.


The same principle will apply to the Children’s Activity Fund.

I have received some more 30mph notices and delivered them to Margaret Wannell. The delay was because they had to be printed.

Fire and Rescue Service
County councillors are strongly of the view that this highly efficient service should remain with the County Council. The Government are encouraging Police and Crime Commissioners (PCCs) to take over the service. The Home Office has given the Gloucestershire PCC £100k to consider the merits of this. He would have to produce a business case for the change, as would the County Council for the service to remain with the council. The decision would be made by an independent person appointed by the Home Secretary… 


Following the PCC’s decision to withdraw from the Road Safety Partnership, in answer to a council member’s question, Cabinet Members said there was a “robust working relationship” with the PCC. 

National Funding Formula 
The Government has launched a major consultation on the introduction of a national funding formula for mainstream schools from 2018/19. The proposals would ensure that no school would lose more than 3% of its budget per pupil. In Gloucestershire, the proposals favour smaller primary schools. In my division, all the primary schools gain to varying extents apart from the Blue Coat C of E School which would lose 2.7%. KLB would lose 2.2% (£117k). The consultation ends on 22nd March.

I am not sure which school(s) Stinchcombe pupils attend. North Nibley C of E Primary School would gain 3.3% on its 2016/17 funding allocation. Those in Cam gain to various degrees apart from Cam Hopton C of E Primary School which loses very marginally. Rednock loses 1.5% (£74k).
Street Lights’ LED conversion
As you will be aware from an earlier email I sent, Stinchcombe’s street lights other than those on main roads are now to be replaced this month.

   John Cordwell
